River Place Owners’ Association

FINAL Minutes from the Board of Directors’ Monthly Meeting

Wednesday, April 30, 2014 – 6:00 PM

In Attendance – Board of Directors
Robert Lesnick – President, South
Sara Shahade – Vice President, Parcel 5 
David Weinberg – North (Alternate for Robert Turman)
Janice Mays – Parcel 5

Vikram Reddy – Director, Parcel 5

M.J. Schmelzer – Director, East
Troy Dibley – Treasurer, North (via telephone)
Regrets – Board of Directors
Robert Turman – Secretary, North 

Pat Fairman – Director, West

In Attendance – Property Management

Will Smith – General Manager

I. Call to Order 
A meeting of the River Place Owners’ Association Board of Directors convened on Wednesday, April 30, 2014 inside the South Building’s Party Room.  OA President Robert Lesnick called the meeting to order at 6:09 p.m. 
II. Approval of April 30, 2014 Meeting Agenda

At the request of Ms. Schmelzer, individual discussions concerning “Meeting Dates”, the “Gym Task Force” and “Reserves” will be added to the meeting agenda.  At the request of Ms. Shahade, a discussion concerning “Election of Officers” will be added to the meeting agenda.

MOTION: Ms. Schmelzer moved to approve the April 30, 2014 meeting agenda as amended above.  Ms. Mays seconded, and the April 30, 2014 meeting agenda was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
III. Approval of February 20, 2014 Annual Meeting Minutes and Regular Board Meeting Minutes  
At the request of Mr. Dibley:

· The motion in Section III.B.8 in the Regular Board Meeting Minutes should be changed to read “and lowering the booting line item in ‘Other Income’.”

· The motion in Section VI.A.4 in the Regular Board Meeting minutes should be changed to read “not to exceed $10,000 that occur before the next OA meeting.”

MOTION: Ms. Shahade moved to approve the February 20, 2014 Annual Meeting Minutes and Regular Board Meeting Minutes as amended above.  Ms. Schmelzer seconded, and the February 20, 2014 Annual Meeting Minutes and Regular Board Meeting Minutes were unanimously approved by those Board members present

(6-0-0).
IV. Election of Officers
MOTION: Mr. Weinberg moved to appoint Robert Lesnick to serve as President of the River Place Owners Association Board of Directors.  Ms. Mays seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
MOTION: Mr. Weinberg moved to appoint Sara Shahade to serve as Vice President of the River Place Owners Association Board of Directors.  Ms. Mays seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0). 
MOTION: Mr. Weinberg moved to appoint Robert Turman to serve as Secretary of the River Place Owners Association Board of Directors.  Ms. Mays seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0). 
MOTION: Mr. Weinberg moved to appoint Troy Dibley to serve as Treasurer of the River Place Owners Association Board of Directors.  Ms. Mays seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
V. Reports
A. Managers’ Monthly Meeting: Mr. Smith reported that the River Place managers held a meeting on Monday, April 7th. Mr. Smith noted that the West Building will have cranes up to work on heat pumps; the South Building is acquiring a new boiler; the North Building now has new key FOBs; and the East Building is contemplating renovation of their lobby and mailroom.  Additionally, the East Building’s canopy was torn and repairs will be made. 
ACTION: After Board discussions about making the buildings more aesthetically consistent, Mr. Smith was asked to look into canopies and lights for all River Place buildings.
B. Treasurer’s Report by Troy Dibley:
1. April 30, 2014 is the final day of the 2013-14 fiscal year.  The financial statements for March 31, 2014 relayed: 

a. Total Income: There has been 89% collected to date, with the next round of semi-annual parking assessment being collected now. 

b. Total Operating Expenses: Approximately 90% collected in income, and 84% spent to date in operating expenses. No expense account has a year-to-date variance of more than 10% over budget. 

c. Reserve Contributions: The OA is on track to contribute approximately $463,500 to reserves, which is an increase of $75,000 over budget. The additional $75,000 transfer was approved at the last board meeting. 

2. Mr. Dibley plans to meet with the Treasurers of the other River Place buildings in either June or July. The purpose is to improve coordination among the entities and discuss the following items: 

a. Future budget development and assessment increases passed to shareholders ;
b. Reserve study and planned projects for the upcoming year, and whether pricing efficiencies can be gained;
c. Best financial management practices and financial policies, including investment policies;
d. A possible insurance presentation by Joe Rice; and
e. Cost saving opportunities.
3. The last reserve study is dated April 2012, and an update to the reserve study is planned for the early fall prior to the development of the 2015-16 budget.  The gym equipment will be included in the reserve study.
ACTION: At the request of Ms. Schmelzer, Mr. Dibley will ask Zalco Realty if the overage of legal fees caused by the Redevelopment Task Force should have been taken out of reserves or left to be reflected in operating expenses.
VI. Board Approvals

A. Bids for Approval

1. A pool management proposal with Blue Aquatics Pool Management was approved via electronic vote after the contract was renegotiated to the previous year’s rate.
MOTION: Mr. Lesnick moved to ratify the Board’s decision to approve a contract with Blue Aquatics Pool Management. Ms. Shahade seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
2. Mr. Smith reviewed the cost breakdown associated with the gym project along with change orders submitted by Monarc in conjunction with the gym project.  Change orders 8, 9 and 10 were approved by Mr. Smith after receiving authority to approve change orders before the next OA meeting.  Change orders 11, 12, 13 and 15 were discussed by the OA Board, and the Board chose to decline approval of Change Orders 11 and 13.  Architect Lala Matties submitted an invoice for $3,750 for work completed above the contracted amount, which included the reimbursement of the Arlington County Permit fees.
ACTION: Change orders 11 and 13 will be added to the in-house punch list.
MOTION: Ms. Mays moved to ratify approval of Change Orders 8, 9 and 10.  Ms. Shahade seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
MOTION: Ms. Shahade moved to approve Change Order 12 in the amount of $2,455.25 for an acoustical ceiling system.  Ms. Mays seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
MOTION: Mr. Weinberg moved to approve Change Order 15 in the amount of $1,245.45 for VCT flooring in the entryway.  Ms. Shahade seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
MOTION: Ms. Mays moved to approve and pay the additional invoice from architect Lala Matties in the amount of $3,750.  Ms. Schmelzer seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
3. Mr. Smith discovered a hole in a street sewer cover and put a temporary patch on it and after the matter was deemed the OA’s responsibility.  Mr. Smith received a proposal from C&L Contractors to repair the sewer cover. 
MOTION: Mr. Weinberg moved to approve the proposal from C&L Contractors to demo and replace the sewer cover at a cost of $6,775.  Ms. Mays seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
B. New Business
1. Tasty’s Vending submitted a two year contract renewal.
MOTION: Ms. Mays moved to accept the two year contract renewal with Tasty’s Vending. Ms. Schmelzer seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present

(6-0-0).
2. Mr. Lesnick reported that the South Building is looking into new software for databases, and it may be beneficial to have all buildings work off the same software. 
ACTION: Mr. Smith will talk about the database software at the next Manager’s meeting.
3. Ms. Schmeltzer discussed the schedule of the OA Board meetings.  Board members then agreed that the OA Board meetings will return to the first Thursday of each month beginning at 6:00 p.m.
(Mr. Weinberg departed the meeting at this juncture at 7:30 p.m.)
VII. Project Reports
1. Management Report: Mr. Smith presented the following information: 
1. The OA’s delinquency balance presently stands at $1,782.14.
2. There are currently 3,781 release & waiver forms on file for use of the entertainment center.

3. The newly renovated gym opened on Friday, March 21, 2014.  Several punch list items are still being completed, including the delivery and installation of storage cubbies that have been ordered.
4. The Annual Easter Egg Hunt sponsored by Lutheran College was held on Sunday, April 13, 2014.  Dozens of children participated and enjoyed the egg hunt along with hotdogs, cupcakes, face painting and games.
5. Walkway sketches will be discussed during Executive Session.

6. Exacta Land Surveyors continued working on the commercial boundary of River Place.  The Board of Directors will be given the findings when completed.

7. Designs of Times cemented remaining signs and added a sign outside the canopy entrance at the gym which clearly states the location of the Owners Association and Parking Office.  One of the new signs outside of the East building was broken by a Valley Crest snow plow. Valley Crest paid $900 for replacement of the sign, and the sign was relocated to the left of the entry of the East Building.

8. Three pot holes behind the East Building and one behind the South Building were repaired by Pot Hole Repairs.

9. Those who were required to use alternative parking during the gym renovation project have been moved back to their parking spaces.  The parking spaces in front of the West Building that were temporarily being used will be used in the future for essential issues involving River Place.
ACTION: Mr. Smith will remind residents to cease parking in the temporary parking area.
10. C&L Contractors drained and attached a PVC pipe system to a trough in the WP parking garage that caused damage to a car after leaking. 
ACTION: Mr. Smith will look into a long term solution for the matter.
11. A car was damaged by the aforementioned trough in the WP garage.  After discussions amongst legal counsel and the OA Board President and Treasurer, a check in the amount of $1,127.88 was released directly to the claimant’s insurance.
12. The front gate was found to need replacement and DeRana Door Company submitted a proposal totaling $6,500 for replacement of the security gate.
MOTION: Mr. Lesnick moved to accept the proposal from DeRana Door Company in the amount of $6,500 for replacement of the front security gate.  Ms. Mays seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (5-0-0).
ACTION: Mr. Smith will contact ESSI regarding the addition of a camera on the rear gate that can be viewed inside the OA office as well as from the gate house.
13. The MP garage door has been fixed and is functioning properly.

14. The resident that damaged the MP garage has passed away, and his insurance company has been contacted concerning reimbursement for repairs.
15. Several property lights posed a safety concern and were repaired or removed by C&L.  C&L repaired lights and photocells outside Lutheran College.
16. After discovering there was no lease with the East Building for parking space 279, an agreement was later made with the East Building.  The rent on the space for the last fiscal year was paid back, and collections will be made going forward.
17. A potential slip and fall occurred in one of the buildings.  Legal counsel was informed and an adjuster has been assigned to the case.  Associated Insurance is trying to get in touch with the adjuster. The Board will continue to receive updates concerning the matter.

18. Grounds staff is doing a great job planning spring and summer plantings.

19. ATS completed work on the sprinkler system in February.  Several charges not in the original estimate were waived.
20. The owner of the booted and misplaced vehicle has been contacted.  They are currently out of town.  Mr. Lesnick suggested charging a reoccurring fee for vehicles that are booted for extended periods of time.
21. The higher resolution security cameras that were installed could not be handled by the TVH-20 system.  It is likely that a dedicated DVR and computer will need to be purchased for those cameras.  ESSI is being consulted, and Mr. Smith will provide the Board of Directors with information one it is available.
22. The credit card machine is currently not being used.
23. Ms. Schmelzer thanked Mr. Smith and the Board of Directors on behalf of the Gym Task Force for their support during the gym renovation process.  Zumba and yoga classes have been requested in the gym, and schedules are being developed.
VIII. Adjournment

With no other business brought forward, the April 30, 2014 meeting of the River Place Owners Association Board of Directors was officially adjourned at 8:21 p.m.
The next OA Board of Directors meeting is presently scheduled for Thursday, June 5, 2014 at 6:00 p.m.
These minutes were respectfully drafted and submitted by:
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Board Approval Date:

____________________________________________

____________________________________________

Robert Turman, Secretary
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